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You must be aware that in the last year the Massachusetts Inspector General has looked at the financial oversight of 40B developments and found unethical practices that favor developers.  One issue is the appraisal of land on which developments are built.  IF the developer has a choice, his interests are advanced by a higher appraisal. He can argue for more units and he can get a higher profit from a higher appraisal.

Enclosed with this testimony is a letter from the Inspector General to the Executive Director of MassHousing dated November 9, 2006, concerning 40B accounting oversight.  I draw your attention to the next to the last paragraph on the second page, copied below.

Land valuation is one of the most critical cost elements and probable one of the most problematic.  As a general rule land should be valued at actual cost with some reasonable adjustments for carrying costs.  The land value should never exceed the as-is fair market value without the benefit of the comprehensive permit.  Appraisal standards and methodologies need to be formulated.  Real estate tax assessments should be used as a comparative benchmark for appraised land values.  The land valuation should be reviewed and agreed to by all parties including the municipality up front prior to approval of the comprehensive permit.  Also as a general rule land valuation, especially between related parties, should be reflective of the appropriate tax basis.

The advice from the Inspector General is to use acquisition cost plus reasonable holding costs.  The purpose of this advice is to avoid high and hidden profits that have often gone well beyond 20%, the maximum allowed by law.

The land assessment used in O'Neill's 40B application is $8.6 million.  This assessment was made after Belmont gave O'Neill rezoning that allowed research office use.  This assessment is based on the land's ability to support a commercial development of 245,000 square feet with a value of $35 per square foot of commercial building.  The value of the Belmont Uplands greatly increased the moment Belmont changed the zoning to commercial.  The town's assessment for tax purposes increased from $1,296,000 in 2002 to $11,873,000 in 2003.  Our assessor's office lists the property as 561, 924 square feet purchased by the present owner in 1999 for $1,588,619.

Belmont granted O'Neill an unrealized profit of about $7.2 million by changing the zoning in 2002.  The Inspector General is clear: this profit should not be added to the developer's cost, which could allow the developer's actual profit to exceed 20%.

The advice of the Inspector General, when applied to this case, which is complicated by the rezoning of 2002, is to use the purchase price plus carrying costs for the land assessment.

An argument might be made to avoid delay and not worry about cost details because excess profits will be returned to Belmont.  What we are talking about here is the size of the development.  Once the development is built, its size will not be reduced.

Guidelines concerning the length of time for holding hearings are guidelines, not requirements.  It is in Belmont's interest to be careful. It is in the developer's interest to rush the permitting process so the inexperienced party makes mistakes.
